

 MINUTES
November 11, 2008, 10:00am-12:00pm
	Present
	Kyle Carter, Beth Lofquist, Melissa Wargo, Linda Stanford, Brian Railsback, Wendy Ford, Robert Kehrberg, Dana Sally, Michael Dougherty, Chris Pratt, Scott Higgins, James Zhang, Bob McMahan


	Recorder
	Anne Aldrich



ANNOUNCEMENTS/INFORMATION
	Melissa
	Melissa handed out the current response to the COACHE survey.   She requested deans to please look at their college and encourage tenure track faculty to complete the survey.  They will be getting a few more reminders about this survey.



	Brian
	Brian noted he has received a number of calls from parents and students anxious about scholarships and the financial aid picture next year.  




DISCUSSION

	Program Review (Kyle Carter)
	Kyle set the parameters for today.  All of our decisions have to be finished by this semester.  Decisions have to go through Faculty Senate and then in our report to GA due January 15, 2009.  Given that, we need to make as many hard decisions as we possibly can.  If we discuss something very controversial, the Provost will indicate some middle position indicating that the program is continuing to be reviewed.  The program will not be off the hook.  We will look at it in the spring. It is critical we have a reasonable showing through UNC-T and that we have gone through our programs and made some tough decisions. We may not save a lot of money since we will likely not eliminate a department. If we do have a 5% recurring budget reduction we will eliminate faculty positions and hold programs.  

One of the criteria for SACS is truth in advertising.  If we list a program in our portfolio one makes the assumption they are robust.  If this is not so they should not be listed.  Simplicity and order has value.  If there is an argument to keep a low productivity program it must be for other reasons than it’s not hurting anything, costing money or it may come back.  There must be some substantive reason to keep it.  Now is the time for spring cleaning.  There is value in that.  Please share your own thoughts and processes as we discuss.

Brian indicated that every year he has discussions with students regarding that what they came to WCU for does not really exist as they need it, so they will transfer or have to change major.  Underpowered programs damage us in so many ways.

Chris stated his impressions are a lot of students come to WCU are not coming for a discipline, but coming just to come to WCU.  In the College of Business we have 70 faculty and 700 students.  We need to attract students to majors.  We have a lot of undeclared students that come here and then find their major within that decision.  We need to find a way of supporting a manageable set of robust programs.

Programs in yellow are new and are not required a decision at this point.  N/A means it is inactive.  

Deans reviewed the matrix handout and discussion ensued.   Kyle proposed to Council of Deans that they accept every program being recommended for elimination with the exception of American History and International Business which will be discussed further.  

BS Industrial Chemistry

BA Social Sciences

BS Social Sciences

BSEd French Secondary Education

BSEd German Secondary Education

BS Electronics Engineering

BS Engineering Technology Manufacturing

BS Industrial Distribution

BS Industrial Technology

BS Telecommunications Engineering Technology

Recommendation:   to eliminate the above listed  programs.
Motion made by Robert Kehrberg, seconded by Linda Stanford.
Council of Deans voted 9-0 in favor of recommendation.

MA American History

BS International Business


Discussion ensued about American History and International Business.  The rationale for International Business needs to be revised.  

Recommendation:  to eliminate MA in American History and BA in International Business.

Motion made by Michael Dougherty, seconded by Brian Railsback.

Council of Deans voted 9-0 in favor of recommendation.

BA French

BA German

BA Spanish

Discussion began regarding foreign language degrees.  Restructure is recommended for the above BA programs. Wendy provided information as to restructure and provided an explanation to the deans regarding the model for a World Languages degree with a concentration in a language with more focus on culture and language, less on literature.  Discussion ensued.  

Recommendation:  Eliminate BA in French, German and Spanish and restructure into one degree with language concentrations.

Motion made by Michael Dougherty, seconded by Scott Higgins. 

Council of Deans voted 9-0 in favor of recommendation.  

BA Special Studies
BS Special Studies

Council of Deans discussed retention or retaining any degree programs that are absolute, options we want to maintain.  Special Studies was identified.  Discussion ensued.  

Recommendation:  Retain Special Studies

Motion made by Brian Railsback, seconded by Dana Sally.
Council of Deans voted 8-1 in favor of recommendation.

MAEd Biology, 2 year College Teaching
MAEd English, 2 year College Teaching

MAEd Mathematics, 2 year College Teaching

MAEd Physical Education, 2 year College Teaching

Discussion ensued of the above programs to be restructured to a MAEd in Teaching Education with concentration in an area.  We may want more detail in the rationale to be submitted to GA.

Recommendation:  Above programs be restructured into one MAEd in Teaching Education with concentrations in an area.

Motion made by Scott Higgins, seconded by Robert Kehrberg.

Council of Deans voted 9-0 in favor of recommendation.

BA Anthropology

BA Chemistry

BA Political Science

BA Sociology

The BA is the same as the BS but the BS requires a foreign language component.  Discussion ensued.  Kyle proposed these four BA be described as in the process of current review to define the distinction between BA and BS with the possibility of realigning all programs so that they have the appropriate degree.  We will take a look at all disciplines that currently have both a BA and BS where one of the degrees in identified as low productivity and make some decisions about the future of the degrees.  We need to identify all BA/BS programs on this sheet and others and we will review over the next six months and determine how they should be aligned.  The BA in Fine and Performing Arts is separate from this discussion.  

Recommendation:  Review all programs identified that have both a BA and a BS and one is identified as low productivity.  The end point will be a single degree unless there is a compelling disciplinary reason to include both.

Motion made by Linda Stanford, seconded by Bob McMahan.

Council of Deans all agreed.

Recommendation:  to apply above recommendation to BA in anthropology, chemistry, political science, and sociology to review within the context between BA and BS.  

Motion made by Michael Dougherty, seconded by Brian Railsback.

Council of Deans voted 9-0 in favor.

BSEd in Mathematics Secondary Education

BSEd in Science in Secondary Education

Both colleges reviewed.   These two degrees are specific programs that have targets regarding teacher production targets and teacher recruitment programs.  They are high need areas in the state so worthy of keeping.  Discussion ensued. 

Recommendation:  to retain both programs

Motion made by Michael Dougherty, seconded by Robert Kehrberg.

Council of Deans voted 8-0 in favor of recommendation.

BS Geography

The recommendation is to retain with the rational to reactive it with an applied geography focus.  There is lots of interest right now.  If eliminated it would take a long time to recreate it from scratch.  We like to see it as on the verge of being reactivated.  It is an excellent Coordinate Major with other programs.  Currently there are 1.5 faculty assigned with some part timers. Discussion ensued to eliminate or retain on an inactive basis (no awareness of time limit).

Kyle will reserve the ability to put a note on some of these programs regarding his considerations that go to Faculty Senate so they will not be blindsided.  We are leaning towards limiting the time frame for a program remaining in inactive status.  COD will assist in this process. It was agreed that a program has three years to remain in inactive status and then it must come off inactive status.  Those discussed today must be implemented by fall 2012 or be eliminated.

Recommendation:  this program be a vital and active program to be implemented with sufficient justified and identified resources and activated by fall 2012 or be eliminated.

Motion made by Wendy Ford, seconded by Linda Stanford.

Council of Deans voted 9-0 in favor of recommendation.
BS Geology

This is an active program with growing numbers and an active contributor to undergraduate research.  Discussion ensued.  

Recommendation:  to retain

Motion made by Robert Kehrberg, seconded by Linda Stanford.

Council of Deans voted 9-0 in favor of recommendation.

MS Applied Mathematics
MM Music

There is lots of overlap with other programs. Discussion ensued.  This program is in difficulty because of the resources the university is providing.  What is necessary for these programs to be viable?  

Recommendation:  resident masters degree programs will be reviewed for sustainability campus wide within prospective institutional resources.  Prior to review criteria will be decided by the Council of Deans.  Recommendations are due to COD by December 1, 2009.  Council of Deans agreed.   MM Music is included within this.

Council of Deans voted 9-0 in favor of recommendation.

BSEd Art Education
This program is up for review this spring to meet enrollment projections (no targets imposed).  There is a strong faculty and this program does a lot of service for the community.  

Recommendation: to retain

Motion made by Michael Dougherty, seconded by Scott Higgins.

Council of Deans voted 9-0 in favor of recommendation.

BSEd Spanish Secondary Education

This program is up for review this spring to meet enrollment projections (no targets imposed).  With the regional increase in the Hispanic population this program is important.

Recommendation:  to retain

Motion made by Michael Dougherty, seconded by Chris Pratt.

Council of Deans voted 9-0 in favor of recommendation.

BA Art
Discussion ensued.  The curriculum offers student another option, there are few majors, and a few graduate every year.  It is not a part of the dominant direction of the college, but it provides students more options with little additional costs.  

Recommendation:  to retain

Motion made by Bob McMahan, seconded by Dana Sally.

Council of Deans voted 7-2 in favor of recommendation.

BA Music

This program includes an music industry option with business classes, also a musical theatre concentration and a liberal studies option.  The program is accredited,  but up for reaffirmation.  

Recommendation:  to retain

Motion made by Wendy Ford, seconded by Scott Higgins.

Council of Deans voted 9-0 in favor of recommendation.

BA Speech and Theatre Arts

This program is a carry over from the CDD program.  FPAC is in process of recommending changes in this program to take the speech component out and add motion picture and television components..  This will ultimately morph into a different degree.  This program is being used to recruit students into motion picture and television or to go into theatre.  It will eventually become a BA in Theatre including motion picture courses.  Discussion ensued.

It was asked if  this particular degree needs to come through the Council of Deans degree process.  Robert will bring a proposal (concept paper) before COD for discussion.  This will provide more time to fully understand and make a decision.  This will happen this semester.

Recommendation:  to review proposal by COD to convert BA in Speech in Theatre Arts to BA in Theatre

Motion made by Michael Dougherty, seconded by Chris Pratt.

Council of Deans voted 9-0 in favor of recommendation.

BFA Theatre

This is a dedicated professional program in theatre – a combination of theatre, dance and motion picture and television production.  We are working to increase enrollment and are beginning to produce some great results.  We have a new department head and are working on changes in curriculum.

Recommendation:  to retain

Motion made by Michael Dougherty, seconded by Brian Railsback.

Council of Deans voted 9-0 in favor of recommendation.



	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	


PROVOST UPDATES

	Budget
	The Provost distributed a handout regarding a vacancy savings explanation.  He has gotten some flexibility, but reminds the deans it is difficult to utilize because they are mortgaged up front each year.  The deans or provost have no control over it.  It will go back to the central pot to pay off one time activities.  

Council of deans reviewed the vacancy savings handout.  The Provost directed them to look at AA and IT.  The dollar amounts are the amounts that were vacant on the day we took snapshot – 50% of our target.  Anything over and above that, if deans have a position that they deem critical and another position they would let stay vacant for 120 days, deans can commit it to recoup money needed for the critical position.  Deans can use operations dollars, development funds or discretionary dollars to buy out a position.  Deans cannot take personnel dollars from faculty lines.  

The Provost is willing to take dollars and put into a central pool.  Deans can apply to this pool to assist in buying out a position.  The first decision is do we want to take an amount, set it aside and strategically talk about utilization.  We will have a special meeting to discuss how to manage this process.  

We likely need to plan a scenario more than a 5% reduction.  Charlotte has already held 7.5%.   Bardo has said we will have no roll forward money this year.  

If you have critical positions now and have to use operational dollars to fund it, we will entertain deans being reimbursed for it, but there is no guarantee.  This applies to all positions.  The only lapsed salaries pledged to the reduction is the snapshot of 60 days and all of new faculty lines (1.4 million).  If you have an EPA that resigns, leaving that position vacant provides additional money that counts toward it.  We will not be able to use any of the faculty lapsed salary.  Part time is included.



	Tuition and Fees
	The Provost distributed a handout regarding Tentative Tuition and Fees for next year.  There is no increase in the Banner fee which is problematic because of the number of people involved.  The E&T fee will go up as well as the application fee for undergraduate and graduate.  There will also be a small increase in tuition for both.  This has not been approved by WCU or the Board of Trustees.  It will then be submitted to GA.  In January or February we will hear whether it is approved or not.  




c:  Terry Welch
